
AT THE PUBLIC MEETING

of the Town Board of the Town of Newburgh held

at 1496 Route 300 in said township at 7:00 p.m.

on Tuesday the 12th day of October, 2021
 Present                                    Gilbert J. Piaquadio, Supervisor
                                              Elizabeth J. Greene, Councilwoman 
                                                      Paul I. Ruggiero, Councilman
                                                      Scott M. Manley, Councilman 
                                                     Anthony R. LoBiondo, Councilman 
Also Present 

Mark C. Taylor, Attorney for the Town 
                                                     Patrick J. Hines, Engineering Representative




Joseph P. Pedi, Town Clerk

                                                     Lisa M. Ayers, First Deputy Town Clerk

      Meeting called to order at 7:03 p.m.

1. ROLL CALL

2. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG

3. MOMENT OF SILENCE

4. CHANGES TO AGENDA
     - No changes

5. APPROVAL OF AUDIT
     MOTION made by Councilman Manley to approve the audit in the amount

     of $1,011,247.65. Motion seconded by Councilman Ruggiero.
     VOTE:  Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes;  
     Councilman Manley – yes; Councilman LoBiondo – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes. 
     Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
6. PUBLIC HEARING (7:00 pm): Central Hudson Easement Over Nob Hill Sewer 

     District Property

     Town Supervisor Piaquadio asked Town Clerk Joseph Pedi if all of the proper postings and    

     publications were completed. Town Clerk Pedi said notice of this meeting had been posted 

     on the Town website since September 23, 2021 and in Town Hall also on September 23, 

     2021. It was advertised in the Mid Hudson Times on September 30, 2021 and in the 
     Orange County Post on October 1, 2021. This complies with all of the requirements for 
     a Public Hearing under New York State Law.
     MOTION made by Councilwoman Greene to open the Public Hearing at 7:05 p.m.

     Motion seconded by Councilman LoBiondo.
     VOTE: Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; 

     Councilman Manley – yes; Councilman LoBiondo – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

     Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.    
     Attorney for the Town Mark Taylor introduced the matter which was the subject of the 

     public hearing indicating that Central Hudson has identified the need for a utility easement 

     on parcel 22-2-33.1 which is owned by the Town on behalf of the Nob Hill Sewer District and 

     would like to obtain a new easement in the required area of 622 square feet (0.01      

     acres). Central Hudson has offered the Town $3,000 as compensation for this additional 
     easement width and Central Hudson seeks Town Board approval of this agreement. 
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    Public Comments
    Donald Johnson of Nobb Circle asked what the main reason was behind

    Central Hudson’s easement request. Patrick Hines responded that the
    easement will give Central Hudson the ability to properly maintain the

    area in proximity of their power lines including tree removal and trimming

    and any necessary construction of poles.

    MOTION made by Councilman Ruggiero to close the Public Hearing at 7:08 p.m.

    Motion seconded by Councilwoman Greene.

    VOTE: Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; 

    Councilman Manley – yes; Councilman LoBiondo – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

    Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.    

    MOTION made by Councilwoman Greene to authorize the Town Supervisor

    to execute and file the relevant section of the Environmental Assessment Form

    and a Negative Declaration which indicates that the Town Board has

    determined this proposed action will not have a significant effect on the

    environment. Motion seconded by Councilman Manley.

    VOTE: Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; 

    Councilman Manley – yes; Councilman LoBiondo – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

    Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.    

    MOTION made by Councilman Manley to adopt the resolution granting an easement
    to Central Hudson deficiency on the Town owned parcel 22-2-33.1 that would allow

    Central Hudson to achieve a required easement width of 100 feet.  Central Hudson has 

    agreed to pay the Town $3,000 as compensation for this additional easement width.

    Motion seconded by Councilman Ruggiero.
    VOTE: Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; 

    Councilman Manley – yes; Councilman LoBiondo – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

    Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.    

7. DEPARTMENT HEAD REPORTS

     A. Fleet Maintenance Department:

         Highway Superintendent Mark Hall reported that the new lift has been installed
         and is working wonderfully. Mr. Hall thanked the Town Board for authorizing

         the purchase.

     B. Highway Department
          Highway Superintendent Mark Hall reported that road striping is completed.
          Mr. Hall also reported that the piping installation on Ridgeview Avenue is completed.

          Lastly, the Highway Department picked up 75 tires.
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           C. Recreation Department

                Commissioner of Parks, Recreation and Conservation James Presutti reported
                the “Keep It Moving Run/Walk” event conducted at Chadwick

                Lake Park on September 29, 2021 drew 40 walkers and 21 runners. Mr. Presutti

                then reported the following:

· Two weeks remain in the Fall Softball Season.

· Fall Soccer Season is coming to an end.

· The framework for the butterfly house is up.

· Trunk or Treat is scheduled for Friday, October 22nd.

20 trunks have registered with 400 children registered to participate.

· Little Pumpkins Picassos is scheduled for October 20th.
· Creative Kids Workshop is scheduled for November 6th and December 4th.

· Little Sprouts Learning Times is scheduled to start October 13th and continue
until November 19th.

· Itsy Bitsy and Twosies are both scheduled to start October 12th and

continue to November 16th.

            D. Receiver of Taxes

                 Receiver of Taxes Deborah Smith submitted the following report:
· On 8/13/2021, sewer bond reminder letters were sent out reminding residents with    sewer bond accounts that they had until September 15, 2021 to pay their balance. All unpaid balances are a re-levy item on the parcel’s 2022 property taxes.

· On 9/9/2021, water and sewer reminder letters were sent out reminding residents who had unpaid water and sewer balances they had until October 8, 2021 to pay balances. Any unpaid balances will be a re-levy on the parcel’s 2022 property taxes.

· A COVID 19 State of Emergency Exemption letter for residents and business for a change of financial circumstances exempting them from the 2022 water and sewer re-levy was sent out with the water and sewer reminder letters. The Town received 16 completed forms totaling $16,986.97. These residents have until October of 2022 to pay their balance or it will be a re-levied on the parcel’s 2023 property taxes.

· On 9/27/2021, a Resolution for the Sewer Bond Re-levy was approved by the Town Board and sent to Orange County.

             The period to pay the 2021/2022 school taxes without penalty ended on September 30, 
             2021. There is a 2 percent penalty on unpaid school taxes up until October 31, 2021. 
             All remaining unpaid taxes will be re-levied onto the parcel’s 2022 property taxes

8. TOWN SUPERVISOR: 

       A. Contract with Police Benevolent Association (PBA)
              Town Supervisor Piaquadio announced that the Town and the Policemen’s 
              Benevolent Association have reached an agreement for a contract effective 

              January 1, 2022 to December 31, 2024. In summary, each Police Officer will

              receive a 3.5% wage increase in 2022, 2023 and 2024. Each officer will also 

              receive an additional Personal Day and the Holiday Juneteenth will be

              added as a Town Holiday. Court Officers’ salaries will be increased by 3.5%.

              Town Supervisor Piaquadio then acknowledged that the Town of Newburgh
              Police are an outstanding group.

              MOTION made by Councilman Manley to approve the Memorandum of Agreement 
              between the Town of Newburgh and the Policemen’s Benevolent Association 
              effective January 1, 2022 to December 31, 2024.

              Motion seconded by Councilman Ruggiero.

              VOTE: Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; 

              Councilman Manley – yes; Councilman LoBiondo – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

              Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.    
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       B. Support of Neighborhood Homes Investment Act (NHIA)
            Town Supervisor Piaquadio discussed the Support the Neighborhood Homes Investment 
            Act. This federal incentive can revitalize neighborhoods by developing and rehabilitating 

            homes in under resourced urban, suburban and rural communities.

            MOTION made by Councilman Ruggiero to endorse the NHIA and forward

            the Town’s endorsement to Senator Charles Schumer who will prioritize this

            legislation to Congress. Motion seconded by Councilwoman Greene.
            VOTE: Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; 

            Councilman Manley – yes; Councilman LoBiondo – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

            Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.    
9. HIGHWAY DEPARTMENT: Promotions to MEO Positions
     Highway Superintendent Mark Hall requests approval to promote the following

     five Highway employees from a position of MEO 1A to a MEO position as appropriated 

     in the 2021 budget with a start date of October 25, 2021. The salaries will be increased
     per the CSEA contract.

     MOTION made by Councilman Ruggiero to promote Antonio Moran from a position of 

     MEO 1A to a MEO position as appropriated in the 2021 budget with a start date 

     of October 25, 2021. Motion seconded by Councilwoman Greene.

     VOTE: Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; 

     Councilman Manley – yes; Councilman LoBiondo – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

     Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.    
     MOTION made by Councilman Manley to promote Alan Rau from a position of 

     MEO 1A to a MEO position as appropriated in the 2021 budget with a start date 

     of October 25, 2021. Motion seconded by Councilman LoBiondo.

     VOTE: Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; 

     Councilman Manley – yes; Councilman LoBiondo – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

     Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.    
     MOTION made by Councilman Ruggiero to promote Brett Sullivan from a position of 

     MEO 1A to a MEO position as appropriated in the 2021 budget with a start date 

     of October 25, 2021. Motion seconded by Councilman Manley.

     VOTE: Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; 

     Councilman Manley – yes; Councilman LoBiondo – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

     Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.    
     MOTION made by Councilman Manley to promote Adam DeVirgilio from a position of 

     MEO 1A to a MEO position as appropriated in the 2021 budget with a start date 

     of October 25, 2021. Motion seconded by Councilman LoBiondo.

     VOTE: Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; 

     Councilman Manley – yes; Councilman LoBiondo – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

     Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.    
     MOTION made by Councilwoman Greene to promote Gary Bradley from a position of 

     MEO 1A to a MEO position as appropriated in the 2021 budget with a start date 

     of October 25, 2021. Motion seconded by Councilman Ruggiero.

     VOTE: Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; 

     Councilman Manley – yes; Councilman LoBiondo – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

     Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.   
TOWN BOARD MEETING                            OCTOBER 12, 2021                                      PAGE  5

10. RECREATION DEPARTMENT: 

     A. Presentation on New Recreation Center
          Commissioner of Parks, Recreation and Conservation James Presutti gave

          a history of the many attempts of the Town Board to erect a Recreation

          Center. The initial attempts occurred in the early 1990’s and the most

          recent attempt was in 2018. Michael J. Lamoreaux of McGoey,
          Hauser and Edsall then made a concept presentation of the proposed

          Recreation Center.    
     B. Resolution for Dial-A-Bus Drug and Alcohol Testing Policy
          Attorney for the Town Mark Taylor introduced a resolution at the request of

          Commissioner of Parks, Recreation and Conservation James Presutti which 
          introduces federally mandated modifications to the Dial-A- Bus program.

          These modifications are necessary in order to continue receiving federal grant

          funds through Orange County for the Dial-A-Bus program.

          MOTION made by Councilman LoBiondo to adopt the resolution which 

          introduces federally mandated modifications to the Dial-A- Bus program.

          These modifications are necessary in order to continue receiving federal grant

          funds through Orange County for the Dial-A-Bus program.

          Motion seconded by Councilman Manley.

          VOTE: Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; 

          Councilman Manley – yes; Councilman LoBiondo – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

          Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.   
11. SCHEDULING OF PUBLIC HEARINGS:

     A. Preliminary Town Budget for 2022
          MOTION made by Councilwoman Greene to schedule the Public Hearing for the
          Preliminary Town Budget for 2022 for November 3, 2021 at 7:00 pm.

          Motion seconded by Councilman Ruggiero.
          VOTE: Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; 

          Councilman Manley – yes; Councilman LoBiondo – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

          Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.   
     B. Special District Assessment, Rolls, Benefits Formulas and Budgets for 2022
          MOTION made by Councilman Ruggiero to schedule the Public Hearing for the

          Special District Assessment, Rolls, Benefits Formulas and Budgets for 2022 

          for November 3, 2021 at 7:15 pm. Motion seconded by Councilwoman Greene.
          VOTE: Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; 

          Councilman Manley – yes; Councilman LoBiondo – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

          Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.   
12. JUSTICE COURT: Approval to Submit Revised Application for the 2021 Justice Court 

       Assistance Program (JCAP)
       MOTION made by Councilman LoBiondo to adopt the revised resolution of support 

       to certain initiatives of the Justice Court of the Town of Newburgh in submitting

       an application for the 2021 Justice Court Assistance Program (JCAP).

       Motion seconded by Councilman Manley.

       VOTE:  Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes;  

       Councilman Manley – yes; Councilman LoBiondo – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes. 

       Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent
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13. ANIMAL CONTROL: T-94 Withdrawals

       A. Approval for Payment to Newburgh Veterinary Hospital
            Tracey Carvell of Animal Control requests authorization to use the T-94 

            account to pay for veterinarian services from Newburgh Veterinary Hospital

            for a total of $893.32 of which $293.40 were for canine services and

            $599.92 were for feline services.

            MOTION made by Councilman Manley to approve payment for veterinarian 

            services from Newburgh Veterinary Hospital for a total of $893.32 of which 

            $293.40 were for canine services and $599.92 were for feline services.

            Motion seconded by Councilwoman Greene.

            VOTE:  Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes;  

            Councilman Manley – yes; Councilman LoBiondo – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes. 

            Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

       B. Approval for Payment to Flannery Animal Hospital
            Tracey Carvell of Animal Control requests authorization to use the T-94 

            account to pay for veterinarian services from Flannery Animal Hospital

            for a total of $155.90 of which all were for $155.90 were for canine services.

            MOTION made by Councilman Ruggiero to approve payment for veterinarian 

            services from Flannery Animal Hospital for a total of $155.90 of which all were 

            for $155.90 were for canine services.

            Motion seconded by Councilwoman Greene.

            VOTE:  Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes;  

            Councilman Manley – yes; Councilman LoBiondo – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes. 

            Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

14. BOARD OF ASSESSMENT REVIEW: Appointment of New Board Member
       MOTION made by Councilwoman Greene to appoint Paul J. Zalanowski to
       the Town of Newburgh Board of Assessment Review. Mr. Zalanowski’s term
       will expire September 30, 2023. Motion seconded by Council LoBiondo
       VOTE:  Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes;  

       Councilman Manley – yes; Councilman LoBiondo – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes. 

       Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

15. ACCOUNTING DEPARTMENT: Review Status Report and Budget Status Report for

       September 2021.
       MOTION made by Councilman Manley acknowledging that the Town Accountant

       provided the Revenue Status and Budget Status Reports for the period

       ending September 30, 2021 to each member of the Town Board.

       Motion seconded by Councilman Ruggiero.
       VOTE: Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; 

       Councilman Manley – yes; Councilman LoBiondo – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

       Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.    
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16. ENGINEERING DEPARTMENT: Stormwater Agreement for RAM Hotels
       MOTION made by Councilman Ruggiero to approve the Town entering into a

       Stormwater Control Facility Maintenance Agreement with RAM HOTELS, INC

       for RAM HOTELS’ designated property located in the Town.
       Motion seconded by Councilwoman Greene.
       VOTE:  Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes;  

       Councilman Manley – yes; Councilman LoBiondo – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes. 

       Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

17. RECEIVER OF TAXES: Approval to Hire Administrative Assistant
       Receiver of Taxes Deborah Smith requests approval to hire Kathleen Papa as

       a full time Administrative Assistant effective October 18, 2021 at an hourly

       salary of $18.00 and Ms. Papa will be in second level management.

       Since Ms. Papa is currently a member of the Assessor’s Office, Ms. Papa will 

       split her time with the Assessor’s Office until her replacement in the Assessor’s

       Office is hired and trained.

       MOTION made by Councilman LoBiondo to approve the hire of Kathleen Papa as

       a full time Administrative Assistant effective October 18, 2021 at an hourly

       salary of $18.00 and Ms. Papa will be in second level management.

       Since Ms. Papa is currently a member of the Assessor’s Office, Ms. Papa will 

       split her time with the Assessor’s Office until her replacement in the Assessor’s

       Office is hired and trained. Motion seconded by Councilwoman Greene.

       VOTE:  Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes;  

       Councilman Manley – yes; Councilman LoBiondo – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes. 

       Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

18. POLICE DEPARTMENT: Approval to Hire Part Time Court Attendant
       Police Chief Donald Campbell requests approval to hire Jorge Santana as a part time

       Court Attendant at an hourly salary of $18.00 with a start date on or after

       November 1, 2021. Mr. Santana will need to complete all necessary paperwork
       along with a physical and fingerprint process.

       MOTION by Councilman Ruggiero to approve the hire of Jorge Santana as a part time

       Court Attendant at an hourly salary of $18.00 with a start date on or after

       November 1, 2021. Mr. Santana will need to complete all necessary paperwork

       along with a physical and fingerprint process.

       Motion seconded by Councilman LoBiondo.

       VOTE:  Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes;  

       Councilman Manley – yes; Councilman LoBiondo – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes. 

       Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

19. ANNOUNCEMENTS
       Councilwoman Greene reminded residents that the Cronomer Valley Fire

       District Ladies’ Auxiliary will be conducting their Election Day Turkey and

       Ham Dinner on Election Day evening, November 2, 2021.

       Councilman Manley reminded residents that the Middlehope Ladies’ Auxiliary

       will host their pancake breakfast fundraiser on Sunday, October 17th between

       8:00 am and 11:30 am at the Lattintown Road Firehouse.

       Town Supervisor Piaquadio reminded residents of the ribbon cutting ceremony

       at the Desmond Estate on Thursday, October 14, 2021 at 12:00 pm.
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20. PUBLIC COMMENTS

       Daniel Kelly of Sandalwood Drive presented a letter to the Town Board
       requested a zoning change in the area along Route 17K between the
       Montgomery border and Route 300. Specifically, Mr. Kelly is requesting

       the zoning be changed from “Interchange Business” to “Business District”

       and that the “Adult Use” be removed.

       Louis and Elaine Intermesloi of Coach Lane requests help from the Town

       Board to help alleviate an unsafe and unsanitary condition created by the

       Intermesloi’s neighbor who has neglected an inground pool on their neighbor’s
       property. The pool has been neglected for quite a while and the neighbor

       has not cooperated in correcting the situation.

       Donette Smith of Rockwood Drive asked why the Town has not considered

       building the Recreation Center on the Town property located on Route 17K.

       Town Supervisor Piaquadio felt that the Chadwick Lake Park location is a more

       suitable location because Chadwick Lake Park is a more central location.

       Ms. Smith then questioned why Town residents must pay a fee to use 
       Chadwick Lake Park. Town Supervisor Piaquadio indicated that the Recreation

       Budget is funded through developers and the park fees supplement the

       revenue of the Recreation Department. Ms. Smith then asked if residents

       will need to pay fees once the Recreation Center is completed. Town Supervisor

       Piaquadio indicated that it is too premature to consider that. Ms. Smith then

       asked what funds were used to purchase the Anchorage property. Town Supervisor

       indicated that town money was used to lease the area containing a well and

       Parkland Funds were used to purchase the actual land designated for 

       Recreation. Engineering Consultant Patrick Hines advised Ms. Smith that the

       future source of drinking water comes from groundwater under the Hudson

       River and not from the actual water of the Hudson River. Lastly, Ms. Smith

       asked if the owners of a large land parcel on Route 17K pay property taxes.

       Receive of Taxes Deborah Smith asked Donette Smith to contact her for an

       answer to that inquiry.
21. ADJOURNMENT

       MOTION made by Councilman Ruggiero to adjourn at 7:55 p.m. 

       Motion seconded by Councilman Ruggiero.
       VOTE:  Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes;  

       Councilman Manley – yes; Councilman LoBiondo – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes. 

       Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

Respectfully submitted,

______________________________

Joseph P. Pedi

Town Clerk
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